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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a virtual Meeting of the Parish Council

         Held on Wednesday 14th April 2021 at 7.00pm using Zoom
1. Present and Apologies
Cllr Mrs Drury (Chairman), Cllr Bainbridge (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Wyatt, Cllr Mrs Richards, Cllr Ms Farrington, Cllrs Bartlett, Butcher, Hutchinson and Lister, Mrs S Wood (Clerk) and Ms N Ideson (Clerk Elect). 
  2.    Declarations of Interest
Cllr Mrs Wyatt:  planning application 21/00290/AS/AS (OSI)
3. Planning
3.1 Planning applications

3.1.1 21/00481/AS  2 Coach House Mews, The Street, Westwell

Conversion of garage to a home gym
It was noted that the ground floor has been set up as a gym with residential above.  The Chairman advised that the upper floor is already a work space. Concerns were expressed that it could become a second dwelling (which would not be permitted on this site); it was noted that there should be no speculation as to future use, comments should be based on the current application.  It is understood that a hairdressing business operates out of the upper floor but access is across the cemetery access track, which is unsuitable for business use.  There should be a condition that the building is occupied only by those in No 2 Coach House Mews and not as a separate dwelling. Traffic concerns were acknowledged but home/micro businesses should be supported; there would be no great traffic use if the business were operated by a sole proprietor.  A stipulation should be made that there is no commercial activity.
It was proposed that the application be supported, but with conditions:

That it is for private use only, by the owners.  That the building is not occupied as a separate dwelling.  That no commercial activities are carried out involving regular visits to the premises by customers, because of inadequate access across a private track which is the access to the Parish Council-owned cemetery.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council supports the application but with the following conditions:  1) That it is for private use only. 2) That the building is not occupied as a separate dwelling.  3) That no commercial activities are carried out which involve regular visits to the premises by customers because of inadequate access, which is across a private track to the Parish Council-owned cemetery.                                                                                                                                      ACTION  SW
3.1.2   21/00531/AS  Rivendell, Westwell Lane, Westwell

Construction of two storey side extension including dormer and single storey rear extension

It was stated that the application would be an improvement on the existing and in keeping with neighbouring properties.  Concerns were raised that access to the rear of the property would be impeded given the width of the extension; it was noted that there would be a 1m gap to the side, access would be possible through the garage and that similar concerns could be raised regarding terraced properties.  It was proposed that no objection be raised to the application.
Resolved:

That no objection be made to the application.                                                                    ACTION  SW
3.1.3  21/00431/AS  28 Sandyhurst Lane, Ashford
Demolition of existing dwelling (retrospective) and erection of replacement dwelling

The Chairman advised that the Design and Access Statement refers to disabled access and parking, but no similar provision has been made inside the dwelling.  The site is in a prominent position and the proposed height is therefore of concern; at 7.75m it is higher than neighbouring properties.  The ground slopes away from the property in all directions and it would therefore be visually dominant.  The footprint is similar.  The site plan is taken from an earlier application and omits the properties in Hoads Wood Gardens to the rear, it is therefore incomplete. The hedge to the front should be retained.  The large window on the west elevation is a concern because the property is in the setting of the AONB.  The application is for a two storey dwelling, which is not typical of neighbouring properties.  It was proposed that a site visit be held at which the Parish Council’s comments would be decided.
Resolved:

That a site visit be held that will be a decision meeting for the Parish Council’s comments on the application.                                                                                                                            ACTION  SW       

3.2 Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda
No applications have been received.

3.3  Matters arising on other planning applications

3.3.1  21/00290/AS  Tutt Hill Saddlery, Westwell Lane

Cllr Lister visited the site and his report was used to inform the Parish Council’s comments.  

Cllr Mrs Wyatt withdrew from the meeting.

A draft response was tabled.  It was proposed that no objection be made to the application subject to amendments to the proposals, which should be conditions if amendments are not  submitted to ABC by the applicant.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council has no objection to the application but with the following amendments:  1) That the machine store be specified as to support equestrian operations. 2) That the roof height be reduced by 2 feet.  3) That the roof colour be changed to muted green.  4) That boundary planting be considered on the boundary with The Old Stores         ACTION  SW
Cllr Mrs Wyatt rejoined the meeting.

3.3.2  Withdrawn

3.3.3  Further updates on planning matters 

Apta Pots  19/00356/AS:  A poster referring to ‘Sandbar Investments’ is visible on the site.  Confirmation has been received that the site remains in the ownership of Apta Pots, whose planning  consultant  continues to be engaged to handle the discharge of conditions.  The site will be developed after the pre-commencement conditions have been discharged.
Elvey Cottage  17/00319/AS:  ABC Planning has written to the applicant asking if an appeal to the Planning Inspectorate is to be made against refusal of the planning application.  A response is awaited.  If no appeal is made ABC will then take action.
4. Staffing

4.1  Update on recruitment of the Parish Clerk’s successor  The Vice-chairman reported that there had been five applications for the role.  All of the applicants were interviewed, following which Ms Nicola Ideson was appointed as Clerk Elect with effect from 1st April 2021.  Ms Ideson was welcomed to the Parish Council.

4.2   Commissioning of an actuary report for enrolment of the Parish Clerk in the Local Government Pension Scheme   The Clerk advised that Ms Ideson must be enrolled into a pension scheme.  Enrolment into the Local Government Pension Scheme, which is managed by KCC, would necessitate commissioning of an actuary report on the Parish Council finances at a cost of approx £2000 to the Parish Council.  Ms Ideson stated that she was enrolled into the NEST pension scheme when working for Staplehurst Parish Council.  The Clerk and Ms Ideson to contact NEST, with the assistance of Cllr Lister, regarding Ms Ideson’s pension scheme and enrolment of Westwell Parish Council as an employer.                                       ACTION  SW / NI / TL                                                                                                                 
4.3  Adoption of policies referred to in the Clerk Elect’s Contract of Employment  The following policies were tabled: 

Equal Opportunities Policy;         Disciplinary and Grievance Policy;
Expenses Policy;                            Lone Working Policy;
Sickness and Absence Policy;     Health and Safety Policy;
Cllr Butcher advised that the policies are referred to in the Clerk Elect’s Contract of Employment (updated since employment of the current Clerk) and have been taken from NALC/ACAS policies.  It was suggested that the Health and Safety Policy should cross refer to the Lone Working Policy, and the former may not be relevant to a home-based role.   The Chairman noted that the Parish Council has a duty of care to the Clerk as its employee.  Adoption dates and review dates should be added to all of the policies:  review dates should be three years where change is unlikely, and one year where it is likely.  It was proposed that the policies be adopted subject to addition of the review dates, and with an early review of the Health and Safety Policy.
Resolved:
That the policies referred to in the Contract of Employment be adopted, subject to addition of the review dates and with an early review of the Health and Safety Policy.                  ACTION SW
5. Delegation of powers to the Chairman and Clerk under s101 of the LGA (1972)

The draft Scheme of Delegation was tabled and it was proposed that it be adopted.
Resolved:

That the Scheme of Delegation of powers to the Chairman and Clerk under s101 of the LGA (1972) be adopted.                                                                                                                     ACTION  SW
6. Review of the Parish Council’s Financial Regulations
The Parish Council’s current Financial Regulations were reviewed and no changes found to be necessary.
7. Request for a donation from Kent Surrey Sussex Air Ambulance

Resolved:
That a donation of £100 be made to the Kent Surrey Sussex Air Ambulance.              ACTION  SW

8. Quote from Tree-Tek for works to trees on Gold Hill

Following concerns expressed by residents in Gold Hill regarding a lack of management of trees on the playing field bank, a report was commissioned from Lushland Ltd.  The report recommended removal of the ivy and crown lifting; crown reduction was not proposed because no need was identified and it may lead to later decay.  Tree-Tek was asked to quote for the works and its quote of £590 + VAT was tabled.
Resolved:

That the quote from Tree-Tek of £590 + VAT for work to the trees on Gold Hill be accepted.

                                                                                                                                                       ACTION  SW

9. Ratification of acceptance of the quote from GW Shelter Solutions for repairs to the Potters Corner bus shelter

The roof of the bus shelter at Potters Corner had been damaged, possibly by a falling branch.  GW Shelter Solutions carry out repairs to these shelters, the installers having ceased trading, and were asked to quote for the works.  The quote was accepted and the repairs carried out in late March.  The quote of £339.09 + VAT was tabled.
Resolved:

That acceptance of the quote from GW Shelter Solutions of £339.09 + VAT for repairs to the Potters Corner bus shelter be ratified. 

10. Quotes for installation of a turning area in the cemetery

It was proposed that a hammerhead be installed at the cemetery to avoid problems of mud in wet weather, which leads to difficulty for the hearse and mourners’ vehicles.  Consideration will also be given to laying a straight path under the cherry trees, which is needed on health and safety grounds for pall bearers and mourners. Any such path should be wide enough to accommodate a wheelchair.

Four quotes were tabled and that from Dwyer Engineering Ltd of £1855 + VAT was accepted.
Resolved:

That the quote from Dwyer Engineering Ltd of £1855 + VAT for installation of the hammerhead in the cemetery be accepted.                                                                                                   ACTION  GH
Resolved:

That an extension quote be sought from Dwyer Engineering Ltd for a path alongside the cherry trees, wide enough to accommodate a wheelchair.                                                          ACTION  GH      

11. Confirmation of payment and an update on works to the pedestrian access to the playing field

The Vice-chairman confirmed that the works are almost complete; the tracks on the playing field are to be raked over, the bank seeded with grass and a hedge planted.  The hedge will be 12m long comprising well-established beech plants 90-100cm high.  The cost of the pedestrian access works was £14445.49 (including VAT which is being reclaimed), and the hedge will be an additional £964.  The access is disability compliant and a contribution of £7500 was given by Shepherd Neame.
12. Changes to street names in the parish

The Chairman tabled a note and map showing the number of roads in the parish that are called Westwell Lane, it is thought that this leads to confusion for visitors and deliveries although the use of post codes is reducing the problem.  It was noted that a change to street names would incur costs, the Clerk Elect to identify costs and report at the next meeting.                   ACTION  NI
The note and map will be included in the Westwell Eye and uploaded to the Facebook page, the Clerk Elect to be the Parish Council contact.                                                                            ACTION  NI 
13. Ratification of the Parish Council’s response to the KCC Vision Zero Road Safety consultation

The Chairman submitted a response to the consultation on behalf of the Parish Council, the closing date being before the Parish Council meeting.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council’s response to the KCC Vision Road Safety consultation be ratified.

14. Update on sale of The Wheel Inn
Shepherd Neame is selling The Wheel Inn in a bundle of four as a possible investment opportunity; The Wheel is being offered at £330,000 and the sale is being handled by Savills.
Information on the sale will be published in the Westwell Eye.                                 ACTION  CB / CD
A decision is awaited from ABC on the Parish Council’s application to re-register The Wheel as an Asset of Community Value.

The tenant’s lease has 15 years left to run and there is no break clause, but it can be re-assigned after an interval (thought to be 10 years).

It was suggested that the community may be open to buying it, but the Chairman noted that this should be a community-led activity and not Parish Council-led.

15. Items for next Parish Council meeting
15.1    New Westwell community website 
15.2    Election to Parish Council roles
15.3    Approval of the Annual Return
15.4    Clerk Elect’s pension scheme 
15.5    Update on broadband provision
15.6    Review of staffing policies
Date of next meeting     Tuesday 4th May 2021 via Zoom.        
                The meeting closed at 8.45pm. [image: image1.jpg]
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